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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF FOXTON PARISH COUNCIL

HELD ON MONDAY, 7th APRIL 2014 AT 7.45 p.m.

PRESENT
Dr Oakley, Dr Grindley, Mr Bore, Mr Barnes, Mr McCreery, Mrs Macintyre, Mrs McFadzean and Mr Sutton


District Councillor Deborah Roberts

IN ATTENDANCE
1 members of the public

APOLOGIES
County Councillor Susan van de Ven, Cllr Liam Elliott

Dr Oakley welcomed all to the meeting.

declarations of interest

Dr Grindley declared an interest in a planning item that would be covered in the Planning Committee report relating to a planning amendment at 14 Fowlmere Road.

minutes of the previous meeting

One amendment was needed:

On page 95 under “Any Other Business”, the fourth paragraph should read, “Dr Oakley had received a letter from South Cambridgeshire District Council (not Cambridgeshire County Council) asking whether the parish council would like to register the White Horse Inn as a village asset”.

matters arising from the minutes

Correspondence (item 1)

The clerk had written to Foxton Gardens Association (FGA), in response to FGA’s proposal to enhance the area around the War Memorial, giving the council’s approval but querying whether FGA would carry out maintenance.  She had not so far received a reply.

Any Other Business

Dr Oakley and the clerk had completed the forms relating to registering the White Horse as village asset.

level crossing closure

Dr Oakley had circulated councillors with his full report on the council’s public consultation regarding Network Rail’s proposals for the closure of Foxton level crossing and had asked for any amendments or typographical errors.  The full report, with changes included, had then been circulated again.  Dr Oakley then proposed acceptance of his report.  Dr Grindley seconded the proposal and all were agreed.  Dr Oakley said he had promised that a number of hard copies of the report would be made available at the village shop.

Unfortunately, there had been changes in personnel at Network Rail and this meant that Mr Rob Bolton had been succeeded by a Mr Sean Cronin.  This could mean that progress in setting up the consultative board could be delayed.  Mr Bore suggested a letter be sent to Mr Cronin setting out how things stood at the moment including informing him that a public consultation had already been held.

All councillors thanked Dr Oakley for the huge amount of work he had undertaken in making the report.

District Councillor’s report

(Brought forward in the agenda at Mrs Robert’s request)

Dr Roberts said that Dr Oakley’s report on the public consultation re the level crossing was excellent.  She apologised for not having attended the two previous council meetings as matters regarding the Fowlmere Village Hall had taken up a lot of her time.

Mrs Roberts reported that there had been complaints about the reduction in district council (SCDC) services.  She also said that Cambridgeshire County Council was reverting away from the Cabinet system and re-establishing committees.

The new SCDC Local Plan had been narrowly approved by councillors and submitted to the Inspectorate, although there were major concerns.  Among other things, the proposed expansion of Waterbeach and the development at Bourn Airfield, were thought to be problematical and, if the Plan proved “rocky” to the Inspectorate, the doors would be open for developers to put forward other sites.

Coming to Foxton matters, Mrs Roberts said that Schulyer Newstead (SCDC Head of Housing Strategy and Development) had reported a delay for the proposed Hill Farm development on Fowlmere Road, coming in this instance from the Vendor’s solicitors, which concerned a strip of land.  (There had been representations in the past about a Right of Way involving the site and it was agreed that this matter should be checked out.)  Mrs Roberts suggested that Dr Grindley contact Ms Newstead and this was agreed.

In the light of SCDC having fitted solar panels to some of its properties, Mr Barnes alerted Mrs Roberts to the problem of people (with no identification) posing as people authorised to inspect solar installations and using distraction techniques to gain access to properties.  Mrs Roberts said she would follow this matter up.

council website

In Mr Elliott’s absence, Dr Oakley gave his report as follows:

“The domain name that we requested (www.foxtonparishcouncil.gov.uk) has been made available to us, and is just awaiting ParishCouncil.net’s ISP (Internet Service Provider) to move the site to the new address. The site may be live as soon as tomorrow morning. 

I have finally managed to speak to Paul Grainger at SCDC who has been off work recently. They are testing their interactive mapping system and trying to work out some minor niggles, which they hope to do before the end of the month. If approved, they are planning to release it in May and, if successful, they are looking to talk to partners in June for a trial use on other sites. So it will be at least a few months down the line before we have anything on the Foxton Web site. Their licensing arrangements have been amended to allow use by partners, but the agreement is awaiting final approval and has not yet been signed.”

council office

The clerk said she was in the process of transferring files to the office and sorting out those that needed to be archived.  She said there was a need for shelving to support archive boxes and box files for the Minutes, which had to be kept indefinitely.  This would leave the spare filing cabinets free for current files and for planning files other than for those for planning applications.  It was agreed that the shelves would be needed and that the clerk could buy any file boxes or archive boxes needed.  When someone was found to carry out the work, it was agreed they could also hang the two aerial views of Foxton donated by Mrs Abbotts.

reports from the working parties

RECREATION AND AMENITIES
Mr McCreery reported as follows:

1.
Skatepark Project
The Safety Inspection of the skatepark took place on 13th March and the first users were on the skatepark that evening.  The Committee provided a rota to ensure an adult was available during daylight hours over the first weekend’s use.  The contractor had now moved all equipment, with the reinstatement work still to be completed.
The grant claims were made as soon as the safety inspection report was received and the funds were received before the end of March.  Subsequently the contractor’s invoice had been paid, less sums for retention, reinstatement work and the additional railings.
The official opening of the skatepark would take place on 18th May, with the time to be confirmed.  In the meantime all the skatepark users seemed to be having a great time and reported that it was “one of the best”.  Mr McCreery said that all were invited to attend the opening.
A further two signs would be erected – one being the users’ Code of Conduct and the other a donor’s “Thank you” sign, which had been agreed by the major donors.  Two litterbins had been purchased for the skatepark, the first of which had been installed by Mr Salmons.  The second one had been held back as, now that a new seat was available (to replace the damaged Women’s Institute one), it was thought that it might be appropriate to install the bench in the skatepark and situate the second bin beside it.

All were agreed that the seat be installed on the skatepark at the far end on the left hand side with the second bin placed nearby.
The Cricket Club had quoted for rotovating and seeding the ground damaged by the contractor’s transport.  Once this work was completed, the fence would be reinstated.
Mr McCreery said the Fund Raising Group, in particular Jane Kohler and Jonathan Love, should be congratulated on their success with this project.

The clerk said she had not yet written, but that she would do so this month.
2.
Trees
The Picus tests on the remaining trunk of the Ash on the Recreation Ground and the Oak in Hall Close had been carried out and, as the results were satisfactory, no further work was required at present.
A small party of councillors carried out the removal of Ivy from the trees bordering the Recreation Ground and planted the free saplings that had been received from the Woodland Trust.
3.
Recreation Ground
The fence between the Play Area and the trees bordering the Recreation Ground had now been repaired.
The wear on the Recreation Ground had been much greater than usual, as the two Dynamo Foxton sides had used it throughout the winter, even though little training had taken place due to the unusually wet conditions.  Thanks were due to Richard Barnes, who had top-dressed the Recreation Ground without charge.  However, the ground now needed to be re-seeded this month.  The costs were estimated to be approximately £650 to £700 and Mr McCreery said that he had asked Dynamo Foxton to contribute 50% of the amount.  He said that, as he believed the ground would only require one herbicide spraying this year, the parish council budget should be able to support the remainder of the cost.
Mr McCreery had investigated the cost of Turf Reinforcement matting to provide a path from the Illingworth Way path to the Pavilion paving, with some additional matting at the entrance to the skatepark.  He believed the job could be done for about £600 excluding VAT.

It was agreed that matting should be placed at the entrance to the skatepark and the various entrances to the Recreation Ground.  It was not felt appropriate to install a pathway.
Mr McCreery said that he would be asking David Salmons to install the new picnic benches as soon as the reinstatement work was finished.
The inspection of the Play Area equipment took place in February and the report was, as previously reported, satisfactory in the main.  Mr McCreery said that he now had a new contact, which should mean reduced costs for inspections in the future.
4.
Other
Mr McCreery said that he had met with Tony Garrick and reviewed the block paving outside the School and Village Hall.  He was now awaiting a quotation for the necessary repairs.

The Cricket Club had requested approval for holding “Rock on the Rec.” on Sunday August 24th.

This was approved.

Some progress was now being made on the provision of a defibrillator with Community Heartbeat Trust and East of England Ambulance Service providing useful assistance.
-------

Mr Bore raised the matter of insurance in respect of the skatepark and was concerned whether lack of supervision might negate the cover.  Mr Sutton said that he had contacted Aon, the council’s insurers, who said the only specific cover relating to the skatepark was impact cover to the fencing and this did not include impact from human beings.  The council did, however, have public liability cover of £10million.  It was recommended that the council obtain a written statement form the insurers and Mrs Roberts agreed.  Mr Sutton agreed to write to Aon.

Mrs Roberts said that the council needed to keep an eye on possible developments at the White Horse public house as a change of use application would not be needed and, after any change of use, planning applications could be made for alternative development.

Dr Grindley asked about the SCDC Conservation Department.  Mrs Roberts said that a big reshuffle had been carried out, with some staff losing their jobs.  She said that the Conservation Department, although at times pedantic had been very experienced, and things in the reorganised department could go the other way.

Mrs Roberts left the meeting at this point.
Mrs McFadzean said that many thanks were due to Mr McCreery and Mrs Macintyre for all their work on the skatepark project.

Dr Oakley asked about the Bowls Club and Mr McCreery said that the club had been given permission to place a skip in the gravel car park while work was carried out on a new path for the club.

Mr Bore asked whether it would be advisable to have weed killer applied to the gravel car park in the near future.  This was discussed and it was thought that Mr Salmons might well be able to undertake the work.

FINANCE
Mr Sutton opened his report by saying that there were two items that needed the council’s attention.  These were the red Payments and Receipts book and the Annual End of Year Return for the council’s external auditor.  Accounts had been circulated to all councillors and Mr Sutton proposed that the red book be signed by the Chairman and the clerk and Section 1 (Accounting statements 2013/14) of the Annual End of Year Return be signed by the Chairman and by himself, as Responsible Financial Officer.  Mrs McFadzean seconded both proposals and the red book and Section 1 of the Annual End-of-Year Return were duly signed.

Mr Sutton said that Mike Matthews had once more kindly agreed to act as Internal Auditor for the 2013/14 accounts.  The papers needed for his audit would be passed to him next week as the time frame for the audit process was tight.

Mr Sutton then came to the statement of the Barclays Bank accounts.  He said there had been a considerable number of transactions after the last council meeting with many relating to the new skatepark.  He then gave details of the accounts as follows:

Deposit Account
£


Balance at 3/3/14
16,806.64

Add: interest 2/11/13-2/3/14
2.14

Less: transfer to Current A/C 4/3
(2,784.00)

Less: Transfer to Current A/C 26/3
(10,200.00)

Less: Transfer to Current A/C 28/3
(650.00)
£3,174.78
Current Account


£

Balance at 3/3/14
52.04

Add: transfer from RGT re car park 4/3
1,866.00

Add: transfer from Deposit A/C 4/3
2,784.00

Less: cheques 3/3
(4,650.06)

Add: Tennis Club rent 2013
5.00

Less: cheque to Npower 8/3
(12.40)

Add: transfer from RGT re skatepark 13/3
2,000.00

Less: cheque to Amey Cespa 17/3
(2,000.00

Add: grants to skatepark 25/3 from:

Donarbon (Amey Cespa)
20,000.00

WREN
45,000.00

Foxton RGT
3,000.00
Add: VAT refund
411.49

Add: transfer from Deposit A/C 26/3
10,200.00
Add: transfer from Deposit A/C 1/4
650.00

Less: cheque to Bendcrete 26/3
(78,610.80)

Less: cheque to R McCreery28/3
(652.25)
£43.02

10-day Notice Account
Balance at 3/314
£22,906.54

Add: interest applied 1/4/14
19.84
£22,962.38

Mr Sutton proposed the following cheques for payment:

Fields in Trust (membership renewal)
£25.00

Foxton Village Hall (Hire of Meeting Room 3/2 and Foyer 17-21 February)
£75.50

CGM (Cambridge) Ltd (grass cutting March)
£72.00

Cambridgeshire County Council (street lighting energy 

charges 1/4/14-30/9/14)
£462.18

Eastern Tree Surgery (Picus test)
£564.00

D Salmons (Village Warden duties, March, plus extra work)
£207.50

J E Burns (salary April)
£309.04

H M Revenue & Customs (tax on clerk’s salary for 3 months to 5/4/14)
£145.40

Mrs Macintyre seconded the proposal and all were agreed that these payments, totalling £1,860.62, should be made and that £1,867 be transferred from the Deposit Account to the Current Account.

planning committee report

Dr Grindley said the committee had met on Monday.31st March when the following applications had been considered:

Mr Gary Cannon
Amended design Application No. S/0234/14/FL for side extension and porch at 67 Station Road

Approved

The following application reported by Mr Bore

Mr Graham Ward
Variation of condition 2 of application S/2608/12/FL for amended design at 14 Fowlmere Road

Refused

The committee recommended refusal of the latter application on the grounds that the original scheme was carefully designed to take account of the neighbouring listed building and the existing cottage design.  It was felt that the proposed amendment would fundamentally change the appearance of the building at both the front and the rear.

Dr Grindley resumed his report

Notice of an application to appeal the refusal of Application No. S/2294/13/FL (Mr Robert Hays) for conversion of building to live/work unit at barn adjacent to railway, Royston Road.

The application had been refused on grounds of safety.  The creation of a new junction to serve the proposed development on this section of the A10, which had a higher than average accident record, would be unacceptable as it would be detrimental to highway safety.  The application was also refused on grounds that the live/work unit would suffer unreasonable disturbance and loss of amenity from the adjacent railway line.

This matter was discussed at the present meeting, and all were agreed that it would be prudent for Foxton PC to submit its own report to the Inspectorate.

A letter had been received from the district council with a copy of the decision notice regarding application S/2624/13/DC (Simpers Ltd) for approval of details in respect of various conditions such as surface water drainage and pollution control at 59 High Street.  The letter apologised for not having sent Foxton PC the decision notice at the appropriate time.

A letter had been received from Cambridgeshire County Council re a submission the council had received from Cemex UK re the proposed importation of suitable spoil by rail to infill part of the worked out quarry at the former Barrington Cement Works.  Dr Grindley had attended a meeting, but the time given for a response was too short.

He was assured that if he asked for an extension, the response time would be lengthened.

More detail was needed about lights and signs at the un-manned level crossing.  Some things in the consultation were expressed in a “woolly” manner.  It was agreed that the clerk would liaise with Dr Grindley in drafting a response to Cambridgeshire County Council.

Mr Sutton expressed his concern that the district council was increasingly giving only 14 days for response to applications and this was insufficient time.

A further application had been received since the Planning Committee’s last meeting from Ford Wells Construction for submission of reserved matters in respect of access for the erection of 13 houses and 1 bungalow following outline planning consent (S/1029/10/F) at Fowlmere Road CB22 6RT (Moore’s Farm).  It was agreed to hold a meeting on Monday, 14th April at 6pm in the council office to discuss this application

proposed development of cemex site in barrington

Mr Bore said he had attended a Strategy Group meeting on Thursday, 13th March and reported as follows:

More Barrington residents were against the Cemex proposal for 220-240 houses on the site than for it.  The meeting sought to establish how best to proceed in objecting to the Cemex proposals and agreed the proposals were outside the accepted consultation process.

Mr Bore had drafted and circulated a letter to Ms Mills, the SCDC Director of New Communities and Planning, setting out Foxton Parish Council’s concerns about the Cemex proposals.  The letter was approved and the clerk was asked to send it.

county councillor’s report

In Dr van de Ven’s absence, Dr Oakley read out the report she had sent as follows:

“Infrastructure funding for South Cambs
As you know, the South Cambs Local Plan has been voted through.  At the same time, the County Council Transport Strategy for Cambridge and South Cambs has been adopted, and central government has announced the Greater Cambridge City Deal – this is funding for transport infrastructure worth about £500 million over a number of years. For the first tranche of £100 million, covering a five year period, the idea is to deploy shovel ready schemes where there is an opportunity to influence ‘modal shift’ toward sustainable transport modes.  Very few details were mentioned in the briefing I attended, however the A10 south was mentioned in terms of improving access at the three rail stations between Cambridge and Royston, and completing cycle link along this corridor.  This comes in spite of the fact that our area is not getting the massive growth that other areas are getting, and reflects the need to mitigate the growth in vehicle traffic on the A10 which contributes to congestion in and out of Cambridge.

There are a number of other funding mechanisms to support different localized transport infrastructure projects and the County Council has been very proactive about these.  An application has been made for government funding to create an off-road cycle path connecting Melbourn and Royston on the A10. City Deal covers the Local Enterprise Zone, which includes Royston, and this would in theory facilitate funding of a safe crossing at the A505 roundabout.  Tackling the Harston area is equally pertinent and the next work phase of the A10 Corridor Cycle Campaign will try to focus toward the Cambridge end.  It’s a given that the Foxton-Harston path should be upgraded and City Deal funding looks promising.

A10 Annual Cycle Ride

I hope Foxton residents will join in what is now an annual A10 cycle ride on 18 May, starting at Trumpington Park and Ride at 10 am and convening at Phillimore Garden Centre in Melbourn for tea and cake, provided free of charge thanks to a donation from JR Tech in Shepreth.  You don’t have to ride all the way from Trumpington to have free cake! 

Network Rail Project Board

A new officer, Sean Cronin, has been appointed to the Network Rail Foxton Crossing project, and Rob Bolton has written to put us in touch.  Hopefully he will take up the invitation to the next Rail User Group meeting, which falls on June 17th.

Mr Bore had attended the previous Rail User Group meeting.

I attended Barrington Parish Council to bring them up to date on the Foxton Crossing project, on March 18th.  They are the other parish council, which has expressed an interest in participating in the project board, and Network Rail was very happy to include them.
Barrington Light Rail update

I’m attending a meeting tonight at 6pm and am sorry I won’t be with you to provide an update. If there is anything significant I will email it over.

County Council move to committee system

The cross-party committee system takes effect next month.  There has been a very encouraging way of working across most of the political groups and the level of debate at formal meetings is much improved over previous years.”

police liaison report

Mr Barnes reported the following offences:

February

Barrington Road
A burglary still under investigation

March

Cambridge Road
An attempted burglary

High Street
An attempted dog theft

Both the latter incidents occurred at lunchtime or early afternoon.

There had been attempted break-ins in the South Cambridgeshire area in order to steal high-powered cars parked in driveways.

Advice from the police included:

· Neither the police nor banks will ask you for ones credit/debit card numbers or pin numbers.

· People should be careful of callers claiming to review solar panel installations.  Such callers should be asked to present proof of identity.

recreation ground trust report

Mrs McFadzean said there was nothing to report.

correspondence

The clerk summarised the correspondence received since the last meeting, which is given in full below:

1)
Letter dated 20th March from CGM Landscapes outlining their services and with discount offer for introduction to another client.

2)
Letter dated 25th March from CCC transport Department re introduction of parking charges at Park and Ride sites commencing mid-May 2014.
3)
Letter dated 28th March from Npower re costs of Feed in Tariff.

4)
Leaflet from CAPALC entitled “Membership Benefits 2014-15”.

5)
Letter dated 31st March from NHS Cambridgeshire and Peterborough Clinical Commissioning Group re public consultation on proposals to improve older people’s health care and adult community services: enclosing copies of consultation document and schedule of public meetings.

6)
“Clerks and Councils Direct” magazine, March 2014.

7)
Local Council Review, Spring 2014

8)
Various e-mails from CAPALC.

9)
Publicity material from Wicksteed Playscapes, Eibe, Zone Outdoor Fitness, and Play Innovation (play/sports equipment for children and adults), Signs of the Times and Barcham Trees.

visitors’ questions

Mr Howard reported having received a bogus call about his credit card.  

Referring to the forthcoming “Rock on the Rec” event, Mr Howard asked whether it could be assured that it would end on time and that the Cricket Club did what they could to see that people did leave.

The organisers would be asked to request attendees to leave the Recreation Ground quietly at the end of the event.

Mr Howard then produced a bag containing small pieces of safety matting from the Play Area.  The matting had been cut up during grass cutting.  In Mr Howard’s view, the matting had not been laid properly as it should have been laid deeper in the ground to prevent damage from mowing machines.

The Recreation and Amenities Group would investigate this matter.

any other business

Mr Bore, through the chair, asked Mr Howard (a member of Foxton Gardens Association) if he could bring up the question of maintenance of any new planting at the War Memorial.  He also asked that the Association ensured that nothing, eg the concrete planters, at the War Memorial be disposed of.

Dr Oakley said that he had received a request from a resident to be allowed to paint the pump at the entrance to Mortimers Lane.  Councillors agreed to this request on condition that the pump be painted black.

date and time of next meeting

It was confirmed that this would be the Annual General Meeting and would be held on Monday, 12th May 2014 at 7.45pm in the Village Hall Meeting Room.

The Annual Parish Meeting would be held on Tuesday, 29th April 2014 at 7.45pm in the Village Hall Meeting Room.
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9.45pm.

